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Bill Willmott Memorial Trophy winner 
A field of 21 golfers turned out to play on Saturday to 
compete for the 21st year of the Bill Willmott Memorial 
Trophy. 
Our Juniors are going from strength to strength with both 
winners being Juniors. Congratulations to Cooper 
Polinelli who won the Men’s trophy with a Stableford 
score of 40. Cooper won on a count back ahead of Josh 
Hunt who also came close to the course par. 
Congratulations Cooper. 
Shenae Hunt took out a hat trick by winning the 
Women’s event for the third year in a row with  a well 
earned 34. The runner up was Jenny Lovel.  
Our club is pleased to welcome all new players and as of 
Saturday we have 3 new players playing to qualify for a 
handicap. All the best from us all at the club. 

Dunolly Golf Life Member presentation  
It was with great delight that Mr. Ken Brereton was 
presented with a Life Membership from the club as 
recognition of years of dedicated service to the club.  
Of special note Ken has worked tirelessly throughout 
many, many years, clearing debris and keeping the off 
fairway areas in the best possible condition.  
We at the club appreciate everything you do Kenny and 
we also love the sense of humour that goes with it! 
Congratulations and we look forward to many more years 
of seeing you on the golf course.  

Jenny Lovel 

Celebration for Trophy winner 
 and Life Membership 
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Defibrillators available at — 
SES, CFA, DFNC, Dunolly Bowls Club, Doctor’s 
Office and Dunolly Town Hall. 
In case of emergency, the defibrillators can be 
accessed at the above venues when they are open. 
The unit at the Town Hall is located in the breezeway 
outside and can be accessed at any time.   

 

Important telephone numbers 
Police: 000 
Fire: 000 
Ambulance: 000 
Police non emergency: 131 444 
Dunolly Police: 5468 1100 
Dunolly Doctor: 5468 1104 
Dunolly SES: 5468 1199 

Another fall of rain to add to last night’s total. The trees 
and bigger shrubs have really enjoyed the wash and 
drink. 
Daughter Ramble was up over the weekend and we went 
to the market on Sunday. Got there a bit later than usual, 
but it was nice and warm by then. After looking around 
we went to the Railway Hotel for a very nice roast dinner. 
I received very handy gifts for Mother’s Day. I am using 
one at the moment — a padded tray with a slot to sit the 
tablet in. Meaning I do not have to hold the tablet. The 
other is a lovely fluffy warm battery operated foot 

massager  not the posh one you see on TV, but a nice 
place to put weary feet. 
I had some pretty visitors in the back yard during the 

week  four fat crested pigeons. The don’t usually come 
to the back yard. They hang out in a dead tree in the 
front yard. I counted 10 of various sizes one day. They 
are so pretty with their opalescent grey feathers. I should 
have the tree removed but I am afraid the birds might go 
away. 
An ad for Toyota cars on the TV the other night had me 
wondering. It said “Toyota makes footy gooder for the 
community”. GOODER ! 

Rosie 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

OLDER BUT NOT WISER  
 
Old age ain’t for sissies. 
 

Old enough to know better  young enough to do it 
anyway. 
 
No elephant joke this week. I have been told they are too 
juvenile. 

mailto:welcomerecords@iinet.net.au
http://www.dunollynews.org
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LETTERS TO EDITOR 

This month its all about causes of house 
fires with week #1 asking “Do you know 
what the three most common causes of 
winter fires are? “ 

 

 Cooking 

 Heaters and Fireplaces 

 Electrical items 
Find out how to stay safe at www.cfa.vic.gov.au/
homefire 

 

Paul Tangey Community 

While chatting to a friend of my daughter, who has made 
a study of 'bush tucker’, she mentioned that there is a 
nice little edible plant growing in our immediate area 
which could easily be mistaken for a weed. It has a 
yellow flower and is known as the Yam Daisy or Murnong
(Microseris Lancolata) and looks very much like a 
dandelion but on closer inspection you will note the 
differences. So I decided to look it up  and find out more 
about this little plant using Wikipedia. 
Apparently the Yam Daisy was a staple food for the 
Wurundjeri people in our area and other surrounding 
parts of Victoria. In New South Wales and Canberra it 
was a common and prolific plant, however the sheep 
introduced in the 1840s by the colonists trampled the 
earth, obliterating the Yam Daisy in many parts of its 
habitat where it was unable to re-establish itself. The 
tuberous roots of the plant can be eaten raw or baked 
and can be added to salads or served warm with butter, 
or just added to vegetables. 
Since I read that the Yam Daisy is harvested in Autumn 
I plan to pay closer attention when out and about and 
see if I can discover this rare plant. They can  be grown 
in your veggie patch or in a pot. Wouldn't it be nice to 
grow an Australian native vegetable that was once a 
staple for 50,000 years. It could become a regular in our 
cuisine. So everyone, start looking. 

Cynthia Lindsay 

The Dunolly Historic Precinct Committee was pleased to 
see the success of the Tiny Towns Arts Trail over the 
recent ANZAC Day weekend. 
DHP has been a long-time supporter of the arts and the 
Dunolly Court House has been purpose-fitted with gallery 
style hanging rails allowing us to offer the building as a 
unique exhibition space. Our experience shows us the 
creative community in Dunolly and surrounds plays an 
important role in bringing people to the town and 
provides an excellent vehicle for engaging visitors in 
conversations relating to the town’s history and its 
beautifully maintained historic buildings. 
The Tiny Towns Arts Trail Portrait Exhibition, held in the 
Dunolly Court House, brought more than 200 people to 
the precinct over the trail weekend, and visitors to the 
exhibition were encouraged to give a gold coin donation 
at entry, raising welcome funds for DHP.  Volunteers 
from both DHP and the Tiny Towns Arts Trail committee 
were able to give visitors a tour of the Court House 
precinct and provide information on the history of the 
town. 
As someone who is an artist and feels a strong emotional 
(if not familial) connection to the history of our region, 
including the Indigenous history, I see great benefits to 
be gained in building and strengthening the relationship 
between arts and history in Dunolly and the surrounding 
towns. It is my sincere hope we can come together, and 
build on the positives each of these things bring, to 
create a thriving and inclusive community for all to enjoy. 

Tenar Dwyer 
President 

Dunolly Historic Precinct 

Image sourced from https://connectingcountry.org.au/
what-is-in-a-name-murnong-or-yam-daisy-now-known-as

l have discovered a photo from years gone by, it has no date or names, l would like to add this photo to the 
Bowling Club’s history segment, can you please contact me with the information if you know.  

Hannah Delconte 

https://connectingcountry.org.au/what-is-in-a-name-murnong-or-yam-daisy-now-known-as-microseris-walteri/
https://connectingcountry.org.au/what-is-in-a-name-murnong-or-yam-daisy-now-known-as-microseris-walteri/
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MyGov impersonation 
scam doing the rounds 

The Australian Taxation Office (ATO) and Services 
Australia are warning the community about a new email 
impersonation scam that is doing the rounds. 
The fake emails claim to be from "myGov" and include 
screen shots of the myGovlD app. 
The email asks people to click a link to verify their 
identity using a "secure form" which takes them to a fake 
myGov page requesting personal identifying information 
and banking details. 
According to a statement from the ATO, myGovlD is an 
app that can be used to prove who you are when 
accessing government online services. ATO systems, 
myGov, and myGovlD have not been compromised. 
ATO assistant commissioner Ben Foster said this new 
phishing scam contains classic warning signs that it is 
not legitimate, for example, asking people to click a link 
to confirm their details and spelling errors. 
"The ATO and myGov does send emails and SMS 
messages, however will never send you an email or SMS 
with a hyperlink directing you to a login page for our 
online services," Mr Foster said. 
"In the lead up to tax time, we expect to see more of 
these malicious attempts to harvest identity details. So 
we encourage everyone to be on alert and take the time 
to remind family and friends to be on the lookout and 
stay safe online." 
Mr Foster confirmed that this scam was all about 
collecting personal information from victims rather than 
gaining access to live information via myGov or 
myGovlD. 
Services Australia general manager Hank Jongen said 
scams were becoming more sophisticated, and people 
should be wary of emails asking for identity documents 
or personal identifying information. 
"If you've opened an email that looks suspicious, don't 
click any links, open any attachments or reply to it," he 
said. 
"If you've received the suspicious email and provided 
your myGov sign in information you should take 
immediate action. 
"Change your myGov password and if you've provided 
your banking details, contact your bank. 
"If you're still concerned and require extra support you 
can call Services Australia's Scams and Identity Theft 
Helpdesk on 1800 941 126. 
"Staff will be able to give you advice on what to do if 
you've been scammed, and connect you with identity 
recovery services." 
Mr Jongen said the Helpdesk is open Monday to Friday, 
8am to 5pm AEST. 
If you receive an SMS or email that looks like it's from 
myGov, but it contains a link or appears suspicious, you 
can report it to ScamWatch. 
Lists of the latest ATO and Services Australia scam 
alerts and more information about how to identify and 
report impersonation scams are available at 
ato.gov.au/scams and servicesaustralia.gov.au/scams. 
Tips to protect yourself from scammers: 

 Be cautious when clicking on hyperlinks embedded in 
SMS and emails — do not click on links or attachments 
in emails from unknown sources. 

 When logging in with myGovlD, ensure that the URL 
displayed in our browser includes 
https://www.myGovID.gov.au or https://
myGovID.gov.au. 

 Keep your personal information and passwords 
secure — don't share your password with others and 
change your passwords regularly. 

 Install anti-virus software on all devices and set the 
software to automatically check for updates on a daily 
basis. 

 Make data security an everyday priority, practise good 
cyber hygiene and constantly review your security 
habits. 

 Store personal information in a secure place — make 
sure electronic documents containing personal 
information are secure and avoid carrying your birth 
certificate or passport in a wallet or handbag unless 
you need them. 

 When downloading the myGovlD app make sure it's 
from the Apple App Store or Google Play Store. 

Scam Alert 
Courtesy of The Maryborough Advertiser 

Slow-cooker beef brisket bourguignon 
Pop this beef brisket in the slow cooker in the morning 
and come home to the delicious aroma of bourguignon 
filling the house. This is easy cooking at its best! 
 INGREDIENTS 

  tablespoons extra virgin olive oil 
1.5kg Beef Brisket 
12 eschalots, peeled 
200g streaky bacon, halved lengthways, chopped 
3 garlic cloves, crushed 
6 sprigs fresh thyme, plus extra to serve 
1 dried bay leaf 
1 cup red wine 
1/2 cup Massel beef style liquid stock 
1 tablespoon tomato paste 

 2 carrots, thickly sliced 

 200g swiss brown mushrooms, halved 

 200g button mushrooms 

 300g green beans, steamed, to serve 

 Mashed potato, to serve 
EQUIPMENT 
5.5-litre slow cooker 
METHOD 
Step 1 Heat half the oil in a flameproof slow cooker bowl 
or frypan over medium-high heat. Cook beef for five 
minutes each side or until browned. Transfer to a plate. 
Step 2 Reduce heat to medium. Add remaining oil to 
bowl. Add eschalot and bacon. Cook, stirring, for five 
minutes or until eschalot softens. Add garlic and thyme. 
Cook for one minute. Transfer bowl to slow cooker. Add 
brisket, bay leaf, wine, stock and tomato paste. Top with 
carrot and mushroom. Cover with lid, Cook on low for six 
hours or until beef is very tender. 
Step 3 Remove and discard bay leaf. Using two forks 
shred meat coarsely. Season with salt and pepper. Serve 
with green beans and mashed potato. 
 RECIPE NOTES 
To make this in the pressure cooker, follow steps 1 and 2 in 
a pressure cooker. Seal cooker. Cook, following 
manufacturer's directions, for one hour 40 minutes. 
Continue from step 3. 
https://www.taste.com.au/recipes/slow-cooker-beef-brisket
-bourguignon/y5p4optx?r=recipes/
beefandlambslowcookercasserolerecipes&c=3nmiupgx/
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Beautiful blooms 
Laanecoorie was the place to be last Saturday afternoon, 
especially if you admire chrysanthemums. There was 
much to admire. Table loads of single blooms in vases 
were set out in the Laanecoorie Hall. There were very 
large spider chrysanthemums (though grower Graeme 
assured me he won Best In Show at the Chrysanthemum 
Society of Victoria's Melbourne exhibition last week with 
an even bigger one he had grown), others with petals 
artfully hanging down which reminded me of hats women 
used to wear in the 1950s and 60s, and anemones with 
lovely domes; there were also perfectly round little balls 
to name just a few, as well as my personal favourite the 
fire wheel. It was red and white with pinched petals 
towards the centre. Very beautiful. 
Graeme Cain won all the certificates on offer at the show 
because all the other usual growers had difficulties 
ranging from health problems to soil troubles. In fact 
nearly all the blooms on display were grown by this 
Laanecoorie local. When asked he said his garden patch 
was not very big. All the chrysanthemums were grown 
under shade cloth until the first bud begins to colour then 
they need to be protected from rain at critical times. Half 
his plants are grown in the ground, the other half in pots. 
It takes a lot of trimming to keep the number of blooms 
per plant low so blooms can reach their maximum size. 
He also explained some of the tricks to successfully 
showing your loved blooms. 
As visitors entered the hall door one of the women 
behind the table was enjoying a mouth watering 
Devonshire tea. It proved to be great advertising as 
many people sat down to their own Devonshire tea after 
inspecting the blooms. Gardening was the main topic of 
the conversations which buzzed through the room. 
Thanks Heather and Brenda for your company and 
exchange of ideas and  information.     
The chrysanthemum show was run by the Bendigo 
Chrysanthemum Society. In past years they have hired 
space at the Bendigo Show grounds and that has been 
very expensive. This year, because of COVID 19, things 
have been uncertain for everything. Graeme Cain 
suggested that the Laanecoorie Hall would be available 
to them and so the society agreed to give it a go for 
2021. If it has been deemed a success then it might 
happen again in 2022. The society has had a lot of 
support from the local community, particularly the 
Laanecoorie Hall Committee and the local CFA. Bendigo 
Chrysanthemum Society member Julia said the 
advertising was easier and the support from the local 
community has been greatly appreciated.  
It would be excellent if the Bendigo Society decided to 
put on a full show in 2022. This would include such 
things as floral art and vegetables. Hopefully it could all 
happen again at Laanecoorie in 2022.  

Vicky Frizzell  

“Giving Back” come along 
The May Market was somewhat of a success as 26 
stallholders and shops participated and welcomed 
visitors from all over who came to enjoy all the goods on 
offer. 
The Market again showed pleasing signs of how working 
together we can all be COVID safe. Many of the people 
who attended the Market again exercised social 
distancing and used the sanitizer provided with a lot 
either signing in or using the QR Code. 
At the May Market the CFA hosted the BBQ and at the 
next Market the BBQ will be hosted by the RSL on 
Sunday 13th June, starting at 8am. 
If your group would like to host a BBQ, please contact 
Market Committee on 0460 705 311 or Facebook. 
During this Market we held our Mother’s Day raffle, and it 
was won by Chris Evens, second prize went to Jason 
Cornish and third prize went to Mel Schodde. 
The Market Committee would like to extend a big thank 
you to all the stallholders, shop owners and businesses 
(especially The Railway Hotel) which helped make the 
Market raffle a great success with their generous 
donations. 
A special thanks to those shops who opened early, All 
Day on Broadway, The Country Kitchen, The Railway 
Hotel and of course The Dunolly Bakery.  Please come 
along to the next market and help support your 
community. 

Peter McFadden 
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Wedderburn Open Gallery 
 Mural Project launch 

It was an honour last Thursday to launch the 
Wedderburn Open Gallery Mural Project “Birds Eye 
View”, at the Uniting Church grounds. 
On behalf of Council, l would like to congratulate the 
working group, the artists Andrew Bourke, Jimmy Dvate, 
Bryan Itch and the community of Wedderburn on this 
fantastic project. 
The Wedderburn Open Air Gallery project originated 
from local artist Ross Currie, who approached 
Wedderburn Tourism regarding developing murals 
around the town. Following initial feedback, the project’s 
working group identified the Wedderburn Streetscape 
Improvement Project vicinity as the initial location for the 
murals. 
Wedderburn Community House, in conjunction with the 
working group, sourced funding from Creative Victoria to 
establish five murals – forming the open-air gallery and 
providing a point of difference for visitors to explore the 
town. The theme is “Birds Eye View”, due to Wedderburn 
being identified as a mecca for birdlife. 
Wedderburn’s Uniting Church features the project’s sixth 
mural. The mural was funded by the local community and 
Council’s Community Grants scheme.  
The event last week also saw the launch of the 
Storytown “Birds Eye View” podcast, which is designed 
to provide an entertaining experience for both travelling 
tourists and locals alike. 
The podcast tells the story of the Mistletoe Bird mural on 
the Wedderburn Newsagency wall. It also features local 
conservationist and amateur ornithologist Jeroen van 
Veen and artist Andrew Bourke telling the story of Jimmy 
Dvate who painted the mural.  
Visitors and locals can listen to the podcast via social 
media or the Visit Loddon Valley website.  

Changes to Disabled Parking 
Permit applications 

The Victorian Government has made changes to 
disability parking to create an easier and fairer system for 
all.  
A new disability parking permit scheme known as the 
Accessible Parking Permit (APP) scheme is now in 
effect. The new APP Scheme will streamline the 
application process, making it easier, simpler and 
consistent across the state. 
Loddon Shire Council transitioned to the new APP 
scheme from last month. Residents and organisations 
which require a new permit, or need to renew or replace 
a permit, will need to apply with the new application 
process by going to: www.accessibleparking.vic.gov.au/
permits/  
You can also apply for renewals, replacements and 
cancellations to your current permit via this process.  
If you require assistance through the application process, 
please contact Council’s customer support team on (03) 
5494 1201. 

Mayoral Column 
11th May 

Home owners urged to service wood 
heaters as tempatures drop  

As the temperature drops and the autumn leaves fall, 
Victorians are warned to have their wood heater serviced 
to avoid a potential fire hazard. 
It is important to have a wood heater serviced regularly 
to reduce the risk of unintentional fire. 
Wood heaters and flues should be serviced each year by 
a registered or licensed mechanical services plumber to 
ensure it operates efficiently and does not put lives at 
risk. 
The VBA's state building surveyor Andrew Cialini said 
consumers need to play it safe when keeping their 
homes warm. 
"Wood heaters that have not been cleaned and 
maintained properly present the added risk of flue/
chimney fires with the possibility of combustible materials 
such as built up creosote (wood tar), twigs and other 
debris catching fire," he said. 
"Outside the house, it is also important to keep 
combustible materials, such as overhanging tree 
branches, well clear of flues." 
Mr Cialini said regular servicing of a wood heater and its 
flue system address key risk factors. 
"It removes creosote, or wood tar, that has accumulated 
in the heater or flue. This substance is highly 
combustible, it can build up quickly and block the flue, 
leading to inefficient heater operation and cause fire," he 
said. 
"A check of the flue system will also help ensure it is free 
of defects and flammable materials such as grass, small 
twigs and other debris that may be the result of birds 
nesting in the flue or surrounding chimney cavity." 
Tips for operating your wood heater: 

 Follow the manufacturer's instructions for lighting, 
fuelling and operating the wood heater, use paper or 
kindling wood to get the fire started 

 Only use dry, seasoned wood 

 Arrange the wood so plenty of air can circulate around 
all sides 

 Always leave the air control open for at least 20 
minutes after starting or refuelling the fire 

 Do not overfill the heater or try to burn logs that are 
too large. 

For more information about the safe operation and 
maintenance of wood heaters visit the VBA website. 

Courtesy of The Maryborough Advertiser 
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We held our May public CGR&RAI meeting at the 
Maryborough hub. It was attended by 11 participants 
including Councillors Long and Sproull. 
At this meeting the Airport, Carisbrook levee, Budget, 
Men's Shed, Assembly of Councillors, Industrial direction, 
our growing list of FOIs, the Dunolly Mosaics and a few 
general items were discussed. Councillors Long and 
Sproull offered an interesting insight into the activities and 
duties they have partaken in since being sworn in as a 
councillors. I thank them both for that.  
CGR&RAI followed with an assessment of the six months 
of the elected councillors, the direction and actions are 
reasonably good, but there are still huge concerns about 
transparency, accountability and public consultation. 
Those three councillors promised, and we still would like 
to see a much better display of those values.  
In the council’s April monthly meeting, the council 
endorsed their proposed 2021/2022 budget. The budget 
includes a rate increase of 1.5% (the maximum auto-
increase allowed by the State Government). Using the 
council’s budget figures, the CGR&RAI proposed a rate 
decrease which we believe is manageable. No expenses 
would be impacted by a rate reduction, and the Council 
would still provide all services to the community and 
undertake all works listed in the budget. One of the 
elected councillors ran on a platform of addressing the 
rates and in particular the discrepancy between CIV 
(Capital Improvement Value) valuation increases 
between residential, rural and business properties. 
CGR&RAI would like to hear their update on that. The 
council is holding four community information sessions to 
explain the budget to the community (the dates and times 
of the session are listed on the council’s website). 
CGR&RAI encourages the community to attend a 
session.  
We also invite the council to present to the community 
budget modelling at these sessions; modelling for a zero 
rate increase and modelling for a rate reduction. The 
community should be aware of the budget options 
available and the impact on council’s budget as they 
pertain to their rates. Are these sessions for hearing what 
the community want, or for the council to inform us of 
what we are getting? Community consultation or 
Information session? Regarding the budget — we believe 
funding allocation toward building assets and property 
assets seem to have fallen short.  
The Airport is being very topical and described as a 
valuable asset to the community, with the council 
spending six months already just on lease agreements. 
We believe only a few of the leases have been settled at 
this stage . With the actual airport (other than erosion 
issues and the fences) the maintenance of that asset is 
paramount if we are to attract more investment and that 
area should be in pristine condition. Possibly an 
allocation or commitment to have maintenance  works 
which is so badly needed. As for the town halls we 
acknowledge the efforts made on some of the town halls 
in the Shire. But the Maryborough Town Hall which is a 
very used asset should be open, and the Carisbrook 
Town Hall is also sadly in need of much repair work. Has 
any commitment  been made to have the  Maryborough 
Town Hall re opened? 
The interest in industry development and growth also 
seems to be amiss in this. For four years we have heard 
about industry and growth, yet still would love to see 
some form of action toward this.  
Our next CGR&RAI meeting will be in Carisbrook June 
1st.                                               

Wayne McKail President  
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St John’s  Anglican Church 
Dunolly 

 
Rev Canon Heather Blackman 

Parish Office, 6 Nightingale Street, 
Maryborough. Phone 5460 5964 

 
Services are held every fourth Thursday at 10am. 
The next Service will be on Thursday, 27th May, 

COVID-19 restrictions permitting. 
Esmé Flett 

 
Jesus said, “You did not choose me, but I chose you. And 

I appointed you to go and bear fruit.’”     
John 15.16 

Uniting Church 
Rev. Chris Venning will lead the service on Sunday May 
16th at 9.30am.  
Service on Sunday May 23rd will be led by John Moir and 
there will be a meeting of the congregation afterwards.  
Cuppa for Cancer will be held at the Op Shop on 
Thursday May 20th from 10.00am until 12.30pm. All 
welcome.  

Linda Pickering  

Catholic Church 
We welcomed Father "Flags" Flanagan to his first Mass in 
Dunolly since his return to our parish.  
If you have any historical information or photos you think 
may be suitable for inclusion in a memorial booklet for the 
150th anniversary celebrations for St. Mary's Church in 
Dunolly, please contact Jill Morse on 0466 451 984 as 
soon as possible . 
The Pope and Australian bishops have advised that it is 
morally permissible to receive any COVID vaccine 
available . 

                       R Mecredy 
 

The Lord has revealed to the nation's his saving power. 
 

Ps. 97; 1_4  

Dunolly CWA has had a very enjoyable and social time 
these past few weeks . 
Last month a couple of members went to Maryborough 
CWA for their Kay's fashion parade and saw a lovely lot 
of clothes. 
The next expedition was a very enjoyable trip to 
Bridgewater. We left early, visited the op shop (of 
course), had lunch at the bakery and all went for a walk. 
There is a concrete path along  both sides of the river 
which makes for safe and easy walking. We paused for a 
breather at the swimming pool and watched a family of 
ducks floating on the edge of the dam. Finally we raided 
the very nice plant nursery which seems to go on forever 
behind the street entrance. 
The next week we had a visit from Chewton-Phoenix 
branch which included the op shop, the Court House 
precinct, the Town Hall and then lunch at the Railway 
Hotel. A visit to the fascinating cork tree rounded off a 
busy day.  
Last week we held a very successful Danny Blumes 
fashion show at the Senior Citizens rooms. Members 
from other branches came as well as a lot of Dunollyites. 
It was a bigger crowd than we expected  There was a fair 
amount of buying going on. Thanks to our members for 
their hard work and to all who helped make it a great 
day. 
In between all this socialising, we have also attended to 
CWA business at meetings. We have another new 
member, welcome to Jill. 

                                      R .Mecredy ( publicity) 

 
 
 
 
1. What is the rarest M&M colour? 
2. In a website browser address bar, what does 

“www” stand for? 
3. In what year were the first Air Jordan sneakers 

released? 
4. In a bingo game, which number is represented by 

the phrase “two little ducks”? 
5. According to Greek mythology, who was the first 

woman on earth? 
 

 Answers on page 15 

Put These On Your Calendar for May  2021 

Thursday 13th Proposed Budget Information session. Council meeting Town Hall 6.30 pm to 8.30pm 

Saturday 15th Tarnagulla Golf Club Kangaroo Caddy 9 holes singles event. Tee off 9am  to 10.30am 

Thursday  20th Biggest Morning Tea Dunolly op shop. Starting at 10.30 am 

Thursday 20th Community Plan Workshop 2pm to 4pm and 6.30pm to 8.30pm Dunolly Town Hall 

Saturday  22nd Don Pasquale comedic opera at Tarnagulla Hall Commercial Road 2pm 

Saturday 22nd 
Footy — Dunolly versus Avoca Indigenous Round. Geoff Calder Memorial Cup 
Sponsor Appreciation Day. All followed by a relaxing night of food and music 

Saturday 22nd 
Whole town garage sale. Over 20 sites — starts at 8am. Maps available from Dunolly Bakery  
and CFA stall in front of the Town Hall 
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Established  

& Located  

in Eddington  

for over  

40 years 

 

 

 

Specialising in Ute & Truck 

trays & all engineering 

requirements 

 

Phone: 035468 7210 

Mobile: 0427 388 654Email: 
 
 

info@eddingtonengineering.com.au  
www.eddingtonengineering.com.au 
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The East Wimmera CWA Craft Exhibition has come and 
gone. For some (the procrastinators) this has been a 
somewhat stressful few day. Nonetheless, the Exhibition 
itself was hugely successful. Cabaritta (Charlton) came 
in first and Bealiba a close second. Congratulations to all 
at Cabaritta — they had some stunning entries. 
The most pleasing aspect of Bealiba’s second place was 

that this really was a branch success — virtually all our 
members contributed at least one entry. Overall, we had 
163 entries and of those entries 82 won either a 
first,second or third. Even more impressive was that 
three of the major awards went to Bealiba. Namely Jan 
Murphy for the Best Article of Handcraft, Betty Lovel for 
the Best Cookery exhibit and to seven-year-old Alexis 
Lea-Brightwell  the Outstanding Junior Entry under 13. 
Well done everyone. 
Additionally, our Branch table which comprised five 
separate items made by four of our members came third 
in that category. 
Finally, a special thank you to President Pam Brightwell 
who is also our Craft Leader. Pam kept us all on track 
and worked tirelessly behind the scenes to ensure 
everything went smoothly. 

Heather Davis 

Whole Town Garage Sales 
This event is on Saturday 22nd May. Last chance to get 
your address on the list if you’re going to have a garage 
sale. 
The cost is $10, we do all advertising, and you will get a 
garage sale kit consisting of signs, ribbon, and tips. Maps 
are free and are available at the CFA stall in front of the 
Town Hall on Broadway and the Dunolly Bakery. All 
garage sales addresses are  listed.   
For those already registered you can pick up your kit 
between Monday and Wednesday next week (afternoons 
before 3pm are good). Want more information? Just ring 
 5468 1511 or email: admin@dunnhc.com.au                      

Sharon Hiley Coordinator 
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Around school this week 
May is Scholastic National Family Reading Month! 2021 
marks the 25th year of National Family Reading Month 
which celebrates and encourages families to read more 
together. Most of us know how important reading 
together is and its long-term value to our children’s 
success in school and in life. 
 
 
 
 
 
A massive well done and congratulations to all our 
students who demonstrated a great growth mindset to 
accept the challenge of cross country last Friday.  I was 
so proud to see each and every one of them giving it 
their best shot and having fun on the day.  Well done to 
the students who competed in Bendigo too.   

Mother’s/ Friends Day Stall 
Thank you to the super volunteers who assisted children 
to purchase something for their mums or a special 
female in their lives.   

Students of the week  
Prep/1 – Harrison Smith 
Year 2/3 – Anders Smith 

Year 4/5 – Jacob Soulsby 
Year 5/6 – Aisling Eddy 

Principal’s – Kimberlie Holliday 
Auslan – Jaxson Conway  

LAST WEEK’S STUDENTS OF THE WEEK 
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Helping your business thrive post-COVID-19 
                    

        The program aims to deliver: 
 a tailored viable business plan for your business 
 increase confidence 
 identify new opportunities, and 
 increase collaboration between businesses in the region. 

 

For enquiries about the program and the application process, contact  
Maldon & District Community Bank Executive Officer – 

Shannon Burdeu: 0478 435 110 or executiveofficer@mdcb.com.au 

mailto:executiveofficer@mdcb.com.au
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Solution for No. 63 

Supplied courtesy : The Puzzle Wizard 

1. Answer: Brown 
2. Answer: World Wide Web 
3. Answer: 1984 
4. Answer: 22 
5. Answer: Pandora 

Trivia Answers 

For more information about Egypt go to http://kingtutone.com/ 
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A reminder  These comics share the life of Sam the Dog and his many moments in the town of Dunolly. He’ll 
always have a different story to tell, it will keep people smiling. 

James Stuart 2010 
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Wanted to buy 
Wanted to buy. Ford XD XE sedan in any condition for a 
father and son project. If you have something of that 
vintage or older that would suit restoration, please call 
Phillip on 0428858296.  

Biggest Morning Tea 

Cuppa for Cancer 
 

Back for 2021  
To be held, as usual, in the Dunolly Op Shop 

(at the rear of the Uniting Church corner of 

Dunolly/Tarnagulla Road and Barlky Street. 
 

Thursday 20th May 

The shop opens at 10am until 2pm 

 

Delicious food 

Raffle and prizes 

 

$5 donation.  

All proceeds go to  

Cancer Council Victoria 

 

Dunolly & District 
Neighbourhood 

Centre 

 
Dunolly Annual  

Whole Town Garage Sales 
Saturday May 22nd 8am  

 

Over 20 sites  

Maps available from Dunolly  

Bakery and the CFA Stall  

located in front of Town Hall 
 

For more information  
please call Sharon on either 
54681511 or 0477 666705 

We are looking at running one of our biggest ever 
community grants programs in 2021  
The Community Grants Program is designed to make 
targeted use of funds that are responsive to community 
needs in order to create a sustainable, resilient and 
thriving society. Its purpose is to aid community-based 
groups or organisations, based in or servicing the 
Maldon, Newstead, Dunolly and Mount Alexander 
Districts. 
Our Community Grants Forum night is a great chance to 
hear more about the program, who can apply, how to 
apply and to ask any questions of our team. 
Where: Wednesday 26th May 2021 
Time: Light refreshments from 5.30pm for a 6pm start 
Where: Maldon Golf Club, Golf Link Rd, Maldon 
Applications are open from Tuesday 1st June to Friday 
9th July and can be made at bendigobank.com.au/
foundation. 
Any queries please contact Shannon Burdeu on 0478 
435 110 or executiveofficer@mdcb.com.au 
 

Community Bank Maldon and District Media Release 

Free 
 

The Welcome Records classifieds  
and notices are free.  

We look forward to receiving yours. 



THE WELCOME RECORD Volume 36  Issue 17 Page 18 Wednesday 12th May 2021 

What a great weekend seeing footy and netball back at 
Deledio Reserve. While we didn’t get a win this week all 
our players played fantastic games. With all coaches 
saying to me how proud they are of their teams and how 
fantastic to hear words of encouragement from our 
supporters on the sidelines.  
Thank you to everyone who came and supported us in 
our first home game and a very big thank you to all our 
hard-working volunteers, a few of whom went above and 
beyond for our club when we were stuck. You have no 
idea how grateful we are as a club to have so many 
fantastic people willing to jump in and help. 
Our next home game is Saturday 22nd May against 
Avoca where our seniors will play for the Geoff Calder 
Memorial Cup. 
If you would like to help us out we are currently looking 
for volunteers for the canteen, gate, goal umpires and 
time keepers. Either come see us at training on Thursday 
night or contact our President Sam 0476 773 513. 
We have our sponsors’ day happening Saturday 22nd 
May too where we get to show our appreciation for their 
ongoing support. If you wish to come on board as a 
sponsor contact Nat Conlin – 0400 611 655 or Sam (on 
the number above) and because we haven’t got enough 
on we also have our family night. With our friendly local 
band “The Staples” playing for you from 6pm, and they 
are bringing some friends so come hang out with us and 
let the kids run around while we enjoy some great music 
and friendly conversation. 
But first we take on Lexton at Lexton this Saturday. 
Thank you for your support. 

11 and under 
The girls came up against a very tall and tough 
competition. Not one of the girls gave up and did 
everything the coach asked of them. We went down 2-
24. Best on was awarded to Mia for a great game in 
defence. 

13 and under 
Another tough game for these kids but the 13&U’s are 
showing some great improvement each week. We went 
down 5-49. Best on went to Charley. 

15 and under 
Once again these girls took on a well oiled Harcourt side. 
Keep encouraging each other and sticking together and 
a win won’t be far away. 2-47 was the final score. 

C grade 
The ladies worked tirelessly in defence, but Harcourt was 
just too strong. Keep up the never-give-up “attitude”! 
We went down 3 - 81.  

Continued on page 19 

A smaller gathering this week with four teams of 
pairs.  One or two close games but the others saw run 
away victories. Congratulations to President Gordon 
Smith and Jenny Lovel on three wins, they proved 
unstoppable.  Heather Cooper and Tiger Coburn also 
bowled well and recorded two wins. 
Happy Bowling 

Chris Evans 

Sunday 30th May 2021 
BBQ lunch, Trophies presentation, followed by the AGM 
starting 12 noon. The club will provide the BBQ lunch, 
however please put your name down on the list which is 
up on the board in the clubrooms for catering purposes 
or ring or text  Hannah. 

In house club championship 
Over the past months we held our in-house club 
championships. This year’s champions: 
Ladies                                        
25 up                         Marg Davies 
100                            Alice Raven 
Handicap singles       Karen Stephens 
Championship pairs  Alice Raven and H. Freemantle 
Men                                         
25 up                         Chris Williams 
100                            Still to be played 
Handicap Singles      Greg Dobbin 
Championship pairs  Peter Waters and Chris Williams 
 
The above list of names was taken from the sheets in the 
club room, should they be incorrect please let me know 
and l will amend it in next week’s Welcome Record. 
With the wonders of modern technology Dunolly Bowling 
Club is now on Facebook. Our Facebook page Dunolly 
Bowls Club and The Welcome Record will keep you up 
to date with events that are happening within our club. 
In a few weeks time l will be attempting to write a weekly 
segment about the club’s history. l have collected this 
information from long serving players, as well as notes 
from past players, Mr A Freemantle and Mrs I Flett. I will 
endeavour to have the correct information; should l mis- 
quote please let me know and l will amend accordingly. 
On Wednesday 5th May Dunolly hosted the first game of 
the Winter Jackpot Pairs for the season. After the horrid 
weather we had on Tuesday 4th, we were blessed with a 
warm sunny day. Congratulations to this week’s winners 
Addy and Matt from Talbot. Please note that on 
Wednesday 19th May games will be played at Avoca.  

Hannah Delconte  
 

 
 

 
 
 
 

Don and Barry  
organising the 

Wednesday Winter 
Jackpot, looking on 
are Heather Weir 
and Keith Elliott  
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continued from page 18 

B grade 
The ladies showed some great passages of play and 
improvement from previous weeks. Keep your heads up 
girls, a win isn’t too far away. 15-70 was the final score. 

A grade 
The score definitely didn’t reflect how close this game 
was. With many injuries we ended the game with  only 
six on the court. Final score was 27-76. 

Under 11.5s 
Well it was a tough ask day-at-the-office against Harcourt 
but the kids gave it a red hot crack again and show lots 
of improvement across the ground each week. Dunolly 
3.2-20 Harcourt 15.8-98. 

Seniors 
Another week with lots of great elements. Was fantastic 
to see Joe Thompson out on the track again. The boys 
kept their chins up and fought on. Dunolly 4.6-30 
Harcourt 39.22-256. 

Sam Wakeman  
President 

 Changed Forever: 
 Legacies of Conflict exhibition  

 A new exhibition from the Shrine of 
Remembrance, Changed Forever: Legacies 
of Conflict, interweaves stories of migrants 
from war-torn countries and recent veterans 

of overseas service, reflecting the range and depth of 
experiences of conflict.  
Changed Forever: Legacies of Conflict will be officially 
opened by Central Goldfields Shire Mayor Cr Chris 
Meddows-Taylor at 2pm on Saturday 15th May.  
At 1pm all are welcome to attend a free guided tour through 
the exhibition with an exhibition storyteller and a co-curator 
from the Shrine of Remembrance.  
Then at 2pm, the official exhibition opening will be held at 
Tren Du Bourg Hall (adjacent to Central Goldfields Art 
Gallery). Shrine of Remembrance CEO Dean Lee will be 
the guest speaker. Devonshire tea will be provided by the 
Zonta Club of Central Goldfields.  
The exhibition is based on a collection of oral histories 
undertaken by the Shrine with Australian Defence Force 
veterans of recent conflicts and peacekeeping operations, 
and migrants to Australia who have come here because of 
conflict.  
Their stories are about loss and reconciliation— loss of 
lives, of identity, of loved ones, of community and for some, 
a loss of moral certainty. They explore reconciliation 
between the men and women of the Australian Defence 
Force and the civilian community, and between veterans 
and their sometimes-estranged families and friends.  
For migrants, reconciliation between a past they can never 
retrieve, and the challenges and rewards of their new 
community.  
Through paintings, sculpture, music, multimedia, poetry and 
photographs, these personal stories illustrate the effect of 
global and civil conflict on our society today.  
Mayor Cr Chris Meddows-Taylor said this poignant 
exhibition will be a coup for the local community.  
“We are incredibly luckily to be partnering with the Shrine of 
Remembrance to bring Changed Forever: Legacies of 
Conflict to the Central Goldfields Shire. This exhibition will 
no doubt be popular with locals and visitors alike and I am 
very excited to be launching this moving exhibition.”  

All are welcome to attend the exhibition opening. Bookings 
can be made online through https://linktr.ee/CGArtGallery or 
by phoning the gallery Tel: 03 5461 6600 or emailing 
cgsc.art@cgoldshire.vic.gov.au  
The exhibition will be on display until 11 July 2021. Central 
Goldfields Art Gallery is open from Thursday to Sunday 
from 10am to 4pm. Entry is free.  
Central Goldfields Art Gallery is at the Old Fire Station, 1 
Neill Street Maryborough. Telephone 03 5461 6600.  

CGSC Media Release 
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Dunolly Cluster Schools Cross Country 30th April 2021 


